MINUTES FOR (1) PUBLIC HEARING

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 5, 2014 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


The Wednesday, November 5, 2014 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board was called to order by Acting Chairman, Edward Mead.
A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL
Members Present:  Anthony Sutton, Michael Dolan, John Grant, Carl Moore, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Edward Mead (Acting Chairman)

NOT PRESENT:  Benjamin Gettinger, (Chair); Jeanne Cervin (Vice Chair)
Acting Chair Ed Mead announced that the 8-24 approval for continuation of an open space and natural resource agent has been postponed to the November 18, 2014 meeting.
C.  1.
8-24 APPROVAL – Request by Mayor Benjamin G. Blake for Board approval to use $55,000 of available funds from Open Space Fund Account No. 0040-4142-0434, for the purpose of continuing the services of an open space and natural resource agent.


 (POSTPONED TO 11/18/2014 MEETING)
D.
PUBLIC HEARING:  CLOSE BY 11/25/2014; expires on 1/29/2014

2.
364 ORANGE AVENUE (ZONE RA and R-30) – Petition of Thomas B. Lynch, Esq., to establish a four-lot resubdivisiion on Map 88, Block 800, Parcel 10, of which 364 Orange Avenue, LLC is the owner.

Thomas B. Lynch, Esq., Lynch, Trembicki and Boynton, 63 Cherry St.  Four lot subdivision on 4.32 acres, which has been owned by the Novelli family since 1948.

The property is located along the dividing line between zones RA and R-30.  The rear portion being RA and the RA-30 property is located in the front of the property along Orange Avenue.  Not asking for any zone changes.  Application meets all the zoning and subdivision regulations.  Will be asking for approval of an easement that would encumber three of the four lots in the subdivision.  There will be a 25-foot driveway servicing lots #2, 3 and 4 and driveways coming off that access.  This will reduce impervious surfaces, and traffic exiting from the subdivision coming onto Orange Avenue would be safer than having three separate driveways enter onto the street.  The lot sizes and location on the property with their driveways and easement area were described.  The existing house will have its own driveway. 

The property will be sold by lot to individuals, with houses to be built by those property owners.

Ronald Wassmer, PE, LS, Connecticut Civil Group, 158 Research Drive.  Showed the assessors map of the property.  The highlighted diagram of the shared driveway area showed lots 2, 3 and 4 having their own driveways that entered onto the shared driveway.  The property boundaries were noted.

The subdivision plan meets the rear lot requirements.  Gave each lot’s dimensions.  Described the engineering details of the project.  Showed diagrams depicting the actual scale of the driveways.  The reconstruction of the concrete curbs and sidewalk as well as a handicapped ramp on the existing sidewalk at Apple Hill Drive were described.  The grading and drainage plan was described.  Burm will be installed in the rear on the westerly portion of the site to prevent water runoff levels.  All utilities will be underground.  He presented a scale showing the proposed grades of the driveway and the location of the sanitary sewers.
Landscaping Plan:  Evergreen screening and shade trees will be added.  Will keep some of the existing apple trees on the edges of the property.  The plantings will exceed the landscaping requirements.  The Tree Commission recommended the species of the street trees with which he will comply.  They also asked for 3.0 inch shade trees.  He chose 1.5 inch shade trees as they are fast growing and are less costly than 3.0 inch.  Asked the Board to approve his recommendation, as the plan exceeds what is required for landscaping.
Attorney Lynch:  Noted the plans were revised in accordance with the Fire Marshal’s request that a sprinkler system be installed in the fourth, rear house because of its distance from Orange Avenue.  The required City departments approved the plan.
Mr. Sulkis:  Accurate presentation.  The Board must decide about the driveway situation.  Recommended adhering to the Tree Commission’s recommendations on the three inch street trees.
Discussion:   Responsibility for maintenance of the driveway; runoff into the adjoining neighborhoods; cost difference between 3 inch and 1.5 inch trees.
Mr. Lynch:  Maintenance will be according to the legal contract that will be established and entered on the land records; an extensive drainage study was done of the property.  The neighbors have reviewed the plans and appear satisfied they will not be affected.
Acting Chairman Mead:  Opened the hearing to the public.  No one wished to speak .
The Public Hearing was closed.

Chairman Mead:  Project is straightforward.  No regulation or variance issues.  Fire Marshal’s order for a sprinkler system was addressed.  Shared driveway with an easement is permitted.
Discussion:  None.

Motion:  By Mr. Nichol to approve the subdivision at 364 Orange Ave with the condition that the property’s frontage have 3” trees and the rest of the subdivision have 1.5” trees.  Approval of the shared driveway as described .
Second:  Mr. Panzella

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor.
Motion:  Passed

E.

LIAISON REPORTS - None
F.

REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE – Discussion of proposed regulation changes. 
Mr. Grant:  Tonight’s meeting was postponed.  Nothing new to present to the Board.

G.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – (10/21/2014)
Motion:   Mr. Grant made a motion to approve.

Second:  Mr. Dolan.

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor.
H.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Acting Chairman Mead announced the Connecticut Council of Municipalities would be hosting a talk on Robert’s Rules of Parliamentary Procedures to be held at the City Hall Auditorium on Wednesday, November 12th from 6:00 pm to 9:00 p.m.  Board members are welcome to attend.
I.
STAFF REPORT – None.
Motion:  To adjourn by Mr. Dolan.
Second:  Mr. Grant
Discussion: None

Vote:   All in favor
Meeting adjourned at 8:25 p.m.  The next meeting will be held on Tuesday, November 18, 2014.
 PhyllisLeggett


Phyllis Leggett. Board Clerk

